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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, June 14, 2016, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey

Dr. Ed Britton

Mr. Ray Berthelot
Dr. Jack Irion

Dr. Ryan Gray

Dr. George Riser
Members Absent:

Ms. Missy Graves
Dr. Heather McKillop

Dr. Mark Rees

Dr. David Kelley
Mr. Mike Tarpley

Others Present:


Ms. Nancy Hawkins

Ms. Ashley Fedoroff

Ms. Rachel Watson

Welcome & Introductions

The Chair, Dr. Heather McKillop was unable to attend the meeting.  The Vice-Chair, Dr. George Riser served as Chair.  The meeting was called to order at 1:33 p.m.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Jack Irion and seconded by Dr. Ryan Gray to accept the minutes of the September 8, 2015, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

There was no old business to discuss
New Business

The tape recorder was not switched on at the outset of the meeting and the first 10 minutes are reconstructed from the notes taken by Dr. McGimsey.
The question was raised about a State Lands Investigation Permit for Ms. Stephanie Perrault, Poverty Point Site Manager.  This issue had been raised at the prior Commission meeting but tabled at that time.  Mr. Berthelot responded that the Office of State Parks was currently reviewing Ms. Perrault’s job duties and had decided not to pursue a permit at this time.


Update on Division and Staff  -  Dr. McGimsey
Dr. McGimsey noted that two current staff members, Mr. Paul French and Ms. Robin Daigle, had left the Division for other positions.  The Division had advertised both positions and was currently evaluating the candidates.
The tape recorder begins somewhere in this discussion when the topic is space in the curation facility.  Dr. McGimsey describes the Pohler collection, how it came to be in the Division’s possession, and the large amount of space it takes up in the facility.  Dr. McGimsey also notes that the Division has implemented a culling procedure for large mitigation collections from historic sites as one measure to minimize the size of future incoming collections. 

Update on the Budget  -  Dr. McGimsey

Dr. McGimsey noted that most members were aware of the State’s budget situation from the newspapers.  He also noted that the budget session for the upcoming fiscal year was still ongoing, so any final statement on the budget was premature.  He did note that agencies were in general preparing for a 15-16% reduction in the state general funds, a considerable improvement from the original projections of a 30% cut.  In his presentation to the Legislature, the Lt. Governor indicated that the original level of cut would result in no Main Street grants, a significant reduction in Arts program grants, and closing the Poverty Point Station program.  Dr. McGimsey is not sure how each of these programs will be impacted under  the lesser reduction.  The Poverty Point program grant has been extended through September 2016 with existing funds to get us to a point that we know what the budget will be.  We have been assured by leadership that the program will be funded this coming year.  Dr. McGimsey noted there were efforts in the Legislature to provide funding or support for the position, but none of these efforts made it into final legislation.  Dr. Riser asked if the Division was facing a 15% cut in funding.  Dr. McGimsey replied that the cut applied only to state general fund dollars; the Division’s budget includes a significant amount of federal money (HPF funds) and those funds were not being cut.  He did note that state general funds primarily support salaries.  Dr. Riser asked if the cut was applied across the board to each entity within DCRT or whether some entities might be hit with a larger percentage cut and others with a lesser cut.  Dr. McGimsey replied that it was expected that the cut would affects each entity more or less equally.  Within OCD, the state general funds can be variously allocated between Archaeology, Historic Preservation and Arts, and it will be those inhouse decisions that affect the salaries potentially available for the new site files manager and 106 staffer.  AT this point, everyone is simply waiting for the budget process to be finished by the Legislature.
Update on Poverty Point  -  Ms Hawkins

Dr. Greenlee will provide an update on recent activities at the site at the September Commission meeting.  Ms. Hawkins noted that 475,000 copies of the new tourism brochure have been printed using funds from the Lt. Governor’s office and the National Park Service Lower Delta Initiative.  They are being distributed through the state’s welcome centers, other World Heritage sites in the US, all National Park sites, and other local venues.  It is one effort to promote the site.
The new video for the site was finalized and new video equipment for the park purchased.  The video is now being shown to visitors at the park.  Dr. Gray asked if the video was available for use by other parties; Ms. Hawkins replied that DVD’s could be purchased at the park and a short version of the video is available on the Tourism website.  

When the site was inscribed as a World Heritage site in 2014, the World Heritage Committee made some specific recommendations and requested a report addressing these topics within one year.  These issues included the road passing through the site, increasing the use of GIS to manage the site, and assessing whether other sites around Poverty Point should be considered as part of the Poverty Point landscape.  Dr. Greenlee took the lead in preparing the state’s conservation report to the World Heritage Committee.  It was submitted in November 2015 and it was recently accepted as final, meaning that no further reports are required.  Poverty Point was the only four sites, out of 100 filed, that was accepted on its first submission.  For the road, several safety measures were undertaken, including putting out traffic sensors to monitor the traffic, reducing the speed limit through the site, and increasing the visibility of the crosswalks.  The monitors demonstrated that 50% of the traffic through the site occurs during non-visitation hours.  The archaeological context review indicated that of the known sites, few are of Poverty Point age and most of those are very ephemeral.  The Motley Mound is the one possible exception to this perspective, although it is not clearly of Poverty Point age at this time.   In addition, the use of GIS was demonstrated.

Mr. Hawkins noted that Dr. Greenlee and Ms. Jenny Ellerbe had prepared a public book about the site which received the Louisiana Endowment for the Humanities Book of the Year Award.  
The Lt. Governor mentioned at Culture Connection several strategies for raising money for Poverty Point.  One approach would be to ask a company to make a significant donation to acquire land and/or construct a new visitors center in exchange for naming rights.  It is not entirely clear what the naming rights would apply to, although it is probably not feasible to rename the site.  Dr. Riser asked about naming rights.  Mr. Berthelot responded by saying that often a company provides support to an organization and their name gets attached to whatever activities that organization does (a project brought to you by X).  Exactly how this would apply to a State Park like Poverty Point remains to be determined.  This approach is being looked at for a variety of entities within DCRT by the Lt. Governor’s office.

Dr. Riser asked about the status of the Ancient Mounds Commission.  Ms. Hawkins replied that the Commission has the dual responsibility of recommending ways to protect the site and to promote economic development and the economic benefits of the site and its World Heritage listing.  The Commission has met twice but has not met recently due to the change in administrations.  Julie Vezinot in the Office of State Parks is the staff member charged with overseeing the Commission.  Dr. Riser asked if the Commission is under the Lt. Governor; Ms. Hawkins responded that it was.  There was some brief discussion of whether the Commission could raise and disburse funds and when the members would fall under the ethics and financial disclosure requirements.  The Chairperson is interested in pursuing grants.  Dr. Riser also asked if there was any effort to acquire additional property.  Ms. Hawkins replied that nothing was happening now.  Conversations have been held with The Archaeological Conservancy; they would be interested in acquiring land that is archaeologically significant related to the site, but they would be less interested in acquiring land simply for a visitor’s center or a buffer zone.  Dr. Riser asked about the status of the buffer zone around the site.  Ms. Hawkins noted that the buffer zone was not one of the recommendations of the World Heritage committee.  It appears that the Compatible Use Zone has been accepted as the equivalent concept.  Ms. Watson noted that a proposed pipeline had been rerouted around the Use Zone.  Dr. Riser asked about a motel, and that depends on what permits were required and whether the Division had the opportunity to review the project.  Travel groups have expressed concern about the lack of visitor housing in the immediate vicinity of the site.
Update on Current Permits Issued by the Commission  -  Dr. McGimsey

In response to a request from the Commission, Dr. McGimsey went through the records of permits issued by the Commission since 2010 and determined their status.  A copy of the resulting database was provided to the Commission members.  Nearly all of them are complete or anticipated to be complete in the near future.  There was brief discussion of the two projects at Poverty Point on the list.  Dr. McGimsey noted that one important project not on the list is the permit issued to George Gele for work at a location near the Chandeleur Islands; that permit was originally issued in 2009.  The last update is the Mr. Gele and the archaeological firm had not resolved their contract and a report had not been received.  

Limited Permits  -  Ms. Hawkins

Dr. Rees showed up and joined the meeting.
Ms. Hawkins noted that the Commission issues a limited permit to Dr. Greenlee at Poverty Point to cover her activities at the park, and to Dr. McGimsey for limited activities at other state lands.  These permits run concurrent with the state fiscal year.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Berthelot and seconded by Dr. Rees to approve the issuance of limited investigation permits to Dr. Greenlee and Dr. McGimsey for the 2016/2017 fiscal year.  The motion carried unanimously.


The Role of the Commission  -  Commission and Division Staff
Dr. Riser asked Dr. McGimsey to provide his view on the role of the Commission.  Dr. McGimsey replied he did not have a specific vision.  He noted that several recent meetings have been cancelled due to a lack of business.  This led to some internal discussions concerning what the Commission wanted to hear at the meetings such as quarterly updates on Division issues, but this is part of a larger context on what the Commission can be, and/or should be.  The legislation creating the Commission and the Title 25 regulations had been provided to the members ahead of the meeting.  The Act only establishes the Commission, it does not describe its duties; these are outlined in the regulations.  The regulations, written in 1973 before the current Division of Archaeology was created, envision the Commission functioning as the oversight board with the Division as the Commission staff to carry out the necessary duties.  In Subchapter E, Section 175 of the regs, it says the Commission and its staff, officers, etc. will undertake the duties that the Division does.  Given that the Division was a new entity and the State Archaeologist was stationed at LSU, the Commission was seen as the organizing structure for the Division.  In subsequent years, many of these roles have reversed as the Division as being the dominant organization and operates in many ways independent of the Commission.  
This may be an opportunity to reconsider the roles of the Commission and Division.  First, we do have a new State Historic Preservation Plan that will be approved by the National Park Service soon.  Second, the new state Archaeology Plan is nearing completion and it includes a series of recommendations on future directions for the Division.  Third, the new administration is open to new and creative ideas for new programs or revamping existing programs and are willing to think outside the box.   While we are constrained by the language of the Act and Regulations, and certainly limited by the availability of staff and funding, there is a real opportunity for the Commission to consider the role of the Division, what functions it should pursue, and what direction to take in the future.  Dr. McGimsey noted the two vacant positions at the Division and that the applicants for one of them are very qualified and may allow duties to be reassigned.  At the same time, Ms. Hawkins will be retiring at some point in the future and it will be necessary to consider what her position will be / should be in the future.  All of these factors mean that this can be a critical time for the Division in terms of determining its future and the duties/responsibilities it will pursue.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that this conversation will be ongoing over the next couple of Commission meetings and that specific answers are not anticipated today.
Dr. Riser asked what Dr. McGimsey thought the role of the Commission should be.  Dr. McGimsey does not have a firm opinion at this time; we have been operating in one framework for the time Dr. McGimsey has been involved with it.  But this is simply an opportune time for the Commission and Division to consider our respective roles and responsibilities.  The Commission as an outside group can offer a perspective and guidance to the Division moving forward.  Dr, Irion raised a question related to revising the regulations that Dr. Rees concurred in.  Dr. Rees noted that the role of the Division seemed pretty set and he anticipated the discussion would focus on how to make the Commission more relevant.  He noted how much the Division does and how relatively little the Commission does; he did not think the Commission could, or should, play a role in the site records, curation, GIS, etc.  He did identify a number of programs in the Regulations that touch on what he calls ‘public archaeology’, an area of particular relevance with the demise of the regional archaeology program.  Despite the absence of additional funding, Dr. Rees had identified several points that he felt the Commission could address the area of public archaeology – he provided a handout with the specific points enumerated.  He noted that he had also looked at what other states were doing as one element of drafting this list.  His list includes 1) the Commission develop a priority list of investigations based upon perceived needs and the State Plans, 2) identifying and prioritizing sites for investigation based upon those criteria.  Ms. Watson noted that sites on such a list could be addressed under alternative mitigation within the context of Section 106 processes.  Dr. Rees noted that such sites should be ‘high visibility’ where they would get good publicity and recognition.  These sites should also be of contemporary interest to local groups.  Dr. Irion noted that this is currently a focus of the US Dept. of Interior to consider alternative sites for mitigation; Dr. McGimsey noted that this falls within the concept of mitigation banks for archaeology.  Dr. Rees noted the other items on his list are derived from the Regulations, such as encouraging cooperation with other groups, promoting archaeology ventures.  The Commission would not necessarily lead or direct any of these activities but would be an active participant assisting others in developing public archaeology projects.  He noted that it will be important that any project, especially an excavation project, should, in addition to the technical report, should have a public document as well as public access to and visitation at the field project.  
Dr. Irion noted that the Maryland Historic Trust is established similar to the Commission with Trustees drawn from the profession and avocational ranks.  He noted that the Trustees were involved both in some Section 106 processes as well as approving grant funds developed from state funding for historic preservation.  If the Commission could develop some funding sources, then they could oversee grants for various projects.  

Dr. Rees noted that the Regulations provide that the Commission should identify critical regions for survey.  He asked if this was what the Commission initially developed its funding program to address.  Ms. Hawkins replied in the beginning, the Division granted funds for survey of selected parishes, particularly those for which little was known.  The mound surveys that Dennis Jones and Malcolm Shuman did were one example of this effort.  Dr. Rees commented that this would still be an effective approach, given that we know much about some parishes, and very little about others.  It was also noted that sites threatened by sea level rise were another critical need.
Dr. Rees also noted the possible opportunity for the Commission to provide comment to agencies and organizations that are affecting sites.  Dr. Irion noted that BOEM is considering future studies to look at the disappearing coast and cultural resources along it.  Dr. Gray stated that many of the ideas raised by Dr. Rees are good, and many of them have been implemented by UNO in its projects in New Orleans.  He noted that the regional archaeologists used to do these efforts, and perhaps it was now the time for the Commission to try to take on these needs.  Dr. Watson noted that the Louisiana Archeological Society is developing a list of interested and available individuals who could respond to site requests and other issues, along with a list of available speakers.  Mr. Berthelot noted the challenging times for all units of the Department of CRT and suggested that the Commission consider what it could it do to try and stabilize the funding situation and then rebuild it for the future.  Could the Commission participate in the political arena to address these issues?  Dr. McGimsey noted that at the recent Culture Connection, there was an opportunity for individuals to speak directly with the Lt. Governor and these were productive exchanges with interested individuals and the Lt. Governor.  There will be another opportunity this fall with the Culture 2020 event on October 13th to participate.  It is not yet clear what the event will be but it may be an opportunity for the Commission to speak up for archaeology and for the individual members to speak on their own areas of interest.  Dr. Riser offered a historical perspective having been on the Commission since the late 1980s before the regional program, but that each Commission meeting was very full of items.  He was requested at one time to visit specific legislators and lobby for the regional program.  Other efforts focused on public outreach, and public relations; making archaeology visible to the public.  He noted that once the regional program began, that the meetings focused on their presentations.  He thinks having regular meetings is a good idea even if there are not specific items on the agenda.  Dr. McGimsey returned to one of the initial points – what would the Commission like to hear/discuss at the regular meetings?   Dr. Irion noted that the issue is what the Commission needs to be hearing or be aware of.  He asked if there was a way to identify critical sites and then approach corporations to help fund investigations; could the Division accept monies for this purpose?  There was discussion of the former investigation at the Orange Grove plantation site funded by the Sytec Corporation.  There was discussion about the potential for a similar operation run by a university or company with private funding.  Dr. Rees discussed the various private funds that have been raised for the Acadiana Project that he has been working with for the last few years – a number of companies and parishes have provided money.  He noted that one element was the public nature of this project and the publicity that it generates, this get people from different venues involved and creates a local interest.  Dr. Riser noted that this might be something, the publicity side, that the Commission could get involved with to build support for archaeology in Louisiana.  Dr. Irion noted that the Maryland Trust was very successful in doing just this.  Dr. Gray noted that the upcoming New Orleans Tricentennial was coming up in a year and the Society for Historic Archaeology annual meeting will be held in New Orleans in Jan 2017 to recognize this event.
Dr. Riser asked if there was any other discussion.  Dr. McGimsey noted that writing up the minutes would be a good first step for everyone to consider what was discussed today, and then come back in September with ideas on what specific things the Commission could start to focus on.  Dr. Rees stated that he thinks the Commission could focus on developing the list of critical sites, along with the areas needing survey, and developing research strategies, followed up with efforts to develop means to makes these things happen.  Dr. Riser asked if the new administration would name new Commission members; Dr. McGimsey replied that it usually takes at least a year before the Governor gets around to considering all the Boards and Commissions in the state.  He noted that with the previous Governor, a list of potential members was developed, but the Governor did not appoint any new members.  Dr. Riser noted that members are entitled to compensation for attending meetings; Dr. McGimsey replied that the Commission did not have any specific funds, although members are entitled to per diem, and any requests would be paid by the Division.
Dr. Irion turned over to the Division the complete set of videotapes recorded during the excavation of the Mardi Gras shipwreck.  These had been lost for many years and they only recently turned up in the office of the then project investigator and found them hidden behind a poster on the wall.
Other Business
There was no Other Business brought before the Commission at this meeting.
Motion:  Mr. Berthelot moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Dr. Ryan Gray.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:24 PM. 
